Waterloo Engineering Endowment Foundation

Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Directors

Tuesday November 26th, 2002 CPH – 4335

Attendance:

Marc Joly

Denis Viens

Sujeet Chaudhuri

Mary Bland

Leanne Whitely

Dave Clegg

Michael Henheffer 

John Cuddihy

Timo Vainionopaa – 6:18

Mark Cessana – 6:29

The meeting was called to order at 18:11 pm.

1.0 Approval of Minutes

A motion to approve the minutes of Monday March 11th, 2002 was proposed by Marc Joly and seconded by Dave Clegg.  The motion was carried unanimously, with no changes to the minutes. 

2.0 Approval of Agenda

A motion to approve the agenda was proposed by Marc Joly and Seconded by Denis Viens.  The motion was carried unanimously. 

3.0 Approve appointment of Board member

A motion to approve the appointment of Michael Henheffer as a member of the board was put forward by Marc Joly.  It was seconded by Dave Clegg and carried unanimously.

4.0 Administrative Assistant

Marc introduced Mary Bland as an administrative assistant.  He talked about the work that Mary has been doing for WEEF.  Mary has been working on reconciling the WEEF accounts.  Mark showed the board some of the folders that Mary had compiled for WEEF student teams in order to track their accounts with WEEF.  Mary than introduced herself and talked further about the work she has done with Denis and Marc.

5.0 Fall 2002 Funding Decision

This has been a very busy term for WEEF.  There were many proposals this term.  A lot of promotion was done by Marc, and consequently, we had a lot of proposals from people we normally would not receive proposals from.

John Cuddihy mentioned that it is great that we had a lot of proposals.

The funding council decided to give student groups 26 per cent of the total funding, which is over the 20 per cent limit that can be reached without requiring a two thirds majority vote.  The funding council approved this percentage because they felt that with the weakened state of the economy student teams would have difficulty finding funding from the private sector.

The final funding distribution between the departments is relatively equal.  It was noted that the majority of the funding for the Electrical and Computer Engineering department went towards Sun machines.  It was also noted that funding for the milling machine for the Mechanical Engineering department was given to the maximum still required and that this would be very beneficial to the department.

Dave Clegg had concerns with the amount of funding being allocated to the student shop as opposed to say, the WEEF lab, which all students use.  He feels a lot for student do not use the shop.  John pointed out that the class representatives felt that supporting the student shop should be a priority.  John and Denis mentioned that a lot of students in other programs(other then ECE) use it a lot.  

Marc Joly pointed out that the WEEF lab proposal was for upgrades to 2.4 Ghertz CPUs from 2.0 Ghertz CPUs.  S. Chaudhari mentioned that the faculty is giving $103 000 to the WEEF lab upgrade, so it wasn’t only the $6000 allocated by WEEF that would be providing the upgrades.

Wireless Network:  The representatives felt that the nexus upgrade was needed before wireless connections.  The nexus upgrades are badly needed and have a set date by which they must be complete while the wireless upgrades are more of a luxury than a requirement.

Sujeet Chaudhari mentioned that a survey completed recently showed that 25% of first year students had laptops.  Denis Viens asked if promotion is being done to let incoming student know about wireless capabilities on campus.  The response was that currently no such promotions are being done.

Sujeet Chaudhari mentioned that it is projected that 80-90 per cent of students will have laptops in the near future.

Marc mentioned that as part of the proposal application process, applicants were asked to submit both a hard and soft copy of their proposal.  This turned out to be a good idea as we needed both to ensure that all proposals were present in the proposal package.  This practice was also going to be taken up on ‘B’ Society.

A motion to approve the funding council decision as given was put forward by Denis Viens.  The motion was seconded by Leanne Whiteley.  The motion was approved by all members with the exception of Mark Cessana, who abstained from the vote.

6.0 Review of Fall 2002 Term

6.1 Assistant Director’s Responsibilities

The assistant director’s took on new roles this term.  Instead of being general assistants, several new positions were created.  This included Web Assistant, Marketing Assistant, Projects Assistant and Finance Assistant.    The general tasks assigned to each position were reviewed.

Web – Created a new WEEF web page and maintained the page.

Finance – Compilation of participation and financial statistics.

Marketing – Ensured that WEEF was recognized where we have given money by providing stickers and/or plaques to those who have received WEEF funding.

Projects – Responsible for archiving and documentation.  This position was not filled this term.

6.2 Participation Rate

The participation rate for the term was 73.1 per cent.  This was down slightly from the previous three semesters, but considering the state of the economy and the tuition increases Marc is pleased.

6.3 Promotion of WEEF

The Iron Warrior articles from the term are attached to the agenda.  Everyone was asked to take a look at them.  A video was also made as promotional material for WEEF.  This video was made by Jon Smeagol and was played during frosh week and BOT.  The video was then shown to the members of the board.

Marc Joly mentioned that he is current working on plans for a new video with the theme  ”Waterloo Engineering without WEEF”.  He is planning on talking to Jon during the summer of 2003 about making the video.  Michael Henheffer pointed out that Jon would not be around that term and that Marc should talk to Paul Habsch instead.

Clarence mentioned that he could change the name of the student shop to ‘WEEF Student Project Shop’.  There was not enough time to do so this term.  It should be changed during the winter term.  In order to approve this change, WEEF and Clarence would have to talk to M. Kaptein about approving the change.  Dean Chaudhari would then have to be notified of the proposed change and it would have to be approved through the academic council. 

The WEEF web site is now cleaner and easier to upgrade.  This makes promotion through the web site much easier.

Dave Clegg asked about if the current video will be upgraded.  He suggested possibly adding music to the video.  Marc Joly responded that he may be making a new video from scratch instead.  Dave Clegg mentioned that it would be a good idea to put the videos on the website.  Denis Viens said the videos may be too big to fit on the website..

7.0 Financial Status of WEEF

WEEF allocated $70 000 in funding this term. 

With the help of Mary, a clearer view of the accounts of the student teams is now available.  In fact, it was even found that some teams owed us money (ie have a negative balance).  

It was noted that the team with which this problem existed was Formula Sae

Denis Viens wanted to know if they owed a lot or just a little bit.  Marc Joly responded that they were about $5000 over budget.  

Dave Clegg wanted to know how this could have happened.  It was determined that this mix up could have occurred during a switch of terms as the expenses some times take a long time to get through finance and back to the director.  Mary’s new role should help avoid this issue in the future.

Dave Clegg wanted to know if it is worthwhile to put a moratorium on expenses.  Should we place a time limit on how long teams have to spend money.

Denis Viens said that WEEF should just let the teams know that they do have a balance and ensure that they do plan to spend it.  Michael Henheffer raised the concern that teams may then spend money just because they have to and not necessarily spend it as wisely as they can.  

It was proposed that the account balances for each team be placed on the website.  It was noted that this may cause problems if the balances on the website are not kept up to date.  There was also a concern with making the balances public.

8.0 Refund Policy

Denis is currently looking into the refund policy.  Since students don’t receive official fee statements, we now ask them to print a copy off of Quest.  This method is working well so far.  Students can also log on to quest and show their statement electronically.  This needs to be written into the WEEF bylaws.

Other Business

Negative return


Sujeet Chaudhari informed the board of a -4.18% return on WEEF’s investments as a result of the market being down.  Denis Viens will most likely receive a formal letter about it next term.  It is being suggested that the policy to spend 5% of the principle was a little aggressive to maintain without cutting into the principle.  A spending rate of 2.5% of the principle is now being suggested.  If 2003 does not prove to be better, more hard times will be ahead.  This also affects the pension plan on campus.  

As a result of this, $70 000 in funding will probably change to $35 000 in funding.  This is optimistic as well.  The change will take place in May of 2003.

John Cuddihy asked if the principle is currently being cut into. The answer is no, it is not.

Will the status of the fund be evaluated on a semi annual basis?  No, it will probably be another two years before another update is given.

John Cuddihy expressed concern that WEEF will lose support from students.  Is WEEF going to do something about this to manage our support from students? 

Dave Clegg wanted to know if 2.5% is a recommendation or is WEEF free to make the decision on its own.  The decision is up to WEEF.  Do we follow the lead of the university or cut into our principle (cannot be done based on our constitution).

Mark Joly puts forward a motion to start using 2.5% for May 2003 and to reevaluate this number in 2004. Denis seconds the motion.  

Discussion

Dave Clegg wanted to know if the university will issue another update to us halfway through the year or only at fiscal year end.  Sujeet Chaudhari suggested that Marc Joly and Denis Viens talk to university administration to find out.

If things go well in 2003-04 we can make another decision.  It is entirely our choice.  Reports come in April.

Dave proposes an amendment that we remove the timeline from the original proposal making it a change to 2.5% where we can look at it again at any time.  We do have ability to spend 2.5% without touching the principle.

Denis Viens suggests that next term WEEF only spend $55 000.  The extra $15 000 can then be spread over the next two terms.  This gives the student teams the ability to get used to the gradual decrease in funds and will allow WEEF to maintain student support levels.  

Marc Joly voiced a concern that WEEF policy should state this plan.

Mark Cessana said that the bylaws would have to be changed for both societies.  The bylaws currently say WEEF has to spend all of the 5% this year.  In order to spend only $55 000 it will have to be passed in funding council.

Mike Henheffer pointed out that there should be a lot of effort put into educating everyone about the changes and the motivating reasons behind them.

It was pointed out that this change will have a large affect on student groups.  It was requested that will be able to allocate over 50% of funding to groups.  This is part of our constitution and consequently would have to be change by the Board of Directors.   The change was not made as it was decided that the departments have an equal need for funding to be maintained.

Timo Vainionopaa suggested that we look from the bottom up to see how much money we would have needed this term to get everything that we truly need.  This could be used to determine what the rate should be set at.

Mark said the funding council should be free to make decisions on where the money goes.

Reworded motion: BITR we reduce the spending from 5% of our capital to 2.5% of our capital starting in May 2003.  This will be reevaluated at each Board of Directors meeting. 

John Cuddihy made a friendly amendment:  Reevaluation should be done on a term by term basis.

The motion was put forward by Marc Joly and seconded by Denis Viens.  The motion was carried unanimously.

Dave Clegg has concerns about whether or not the funding council can allocate money towards future terms.  Mark Cessana mentioned that we can probably do this by allocating money back to the excess fund.  Section 6.1 of the bylaws covers this.

John Cuddihy wanted to know what proposal should be brought to the funding council next term.  Denis Viens, Marc Joly and Dennis hubert will have to meet and determine what can be spent 

Marc Joly motioned to adjourn the meeting.  The motion was seconded by Leanne Whiteley.  The motion was carried unanimously.
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